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University of Victoria

Faculty Association

Dear Colleagues:

I hope that all is well with you. I am writing to provide an update regarding the FA’s advocacy
that the University re-consider its decision to make mask wearing optional on campus, and
that they instead require mask wearing until the end of exams, as UBC and a number of
Ontario universities have decided to do.

On Monday | wrote the attached letter to the University administration, making this request,
and also noting our concern that we had not been consulted on this matter, as well as on a
number of other COVID related decisions the University has made that impact the workload
and or health and safety of FA members. | received a response from Michele Parkin, AVP
Faculty Relations, yesterday, in which the University reaffirms their plan to continue to make
mask-wearing optional on campus. They state that they are following the PHO in this regard,
although as we have noted, the PHO did allow individual institutions to make their own
decisions about masks. Although we also sent the Administration 25 eloquent and
anonymized emails from members that reference the serious health concerns many of our
members have regarding the dropping of the mask mandate (concerns for their own health
and that of vulnerable family members) the University characterizes these concerns as some
members being “uncomfortable” with the dropping of the mask mandate. We do not see it
this way, and regret that the Administration does.

As you can see in the attached letter, we requested a meeting with the senior Administration
to discuss this issue. In their response they refused to have a meeting with us on this matter.
At the same time, they denied the Association’s claims of lack of consultation, stating that
when we send the FA’s position to them, it is considered when they make their decisions. We
do not see this as meaningful consultation. We are troubled that this approach seems to be
part of an increasing tendency of the Administration to avoid upholding the value of
collegiality, which has been fundamental to UVic culture for decades.

In another effort to have this decision re-considered, some members of Senate (primarily
faculty members) have sent a petition to the President, requesting an emergency meeting of
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Dr. Kevin Hall, President, UVic

Dr. Susan Lewis, Acting Provost, UVic

Ms. Michele Parkin, AVP Faculty Relations



Dear Kevin, Susan and Michele,



I am writing to express the serious concerns of the FA regarding the sudden announcement by the University last Thursday evening that there would no longer be a mask mandate on campus, although mask wearing will continue to be encouraged.



The Faculty Association is very concerned that, once again, there was no consultation with the FA regarding a major policy decision that seriously impacts the health and safety of our members.  We are aware that the University is following the PHO's decision in this regard.  I will note that the PHO's major concern in making such decisions is that hospitals not be overwhelmed with COVID cases.  We would expect that the University would have a higher bar regarding COVID transmission, focusing on concern for the health and safety of its employees and students, and recognizing what scientists are increasingly identifying as the significant negative impact of Long COVID.



Since the PHO indicated that "individual organizations can choose to continue to require mask wearing on their premises," and since UBC announced that they will "continue with the current approach, requiring masks to be worn in public indoor spaces on both campuses, until the end of the 2021/22 Winter Session on April 30, 2022,"  it is not clear to the FA why the University made this decision. Even the BC Public Service itself has not eliminated the mask mandate yet for public servants. They may well do so, but one assumes they are doing due diligence regarding its impact on their staff, and perhaps consulting on this matter.



As you can see in the attached 25 anonymized emails I have received from faculty members and librarians across campus, there is significant concern about this sudden decision from the University. Serious concerns were also expressed​ at the FA Council meeting on Friday, where representatives from almost all departments on campus expressed their concern and that of members of their units about this decision and the lack of consultation with the FA on this important matter.



The FA​ and the FA Disability Committee are extremely troubled that for a university that prides itself on its inclusivity, dropping the mask mandate with only a few hours notice creates very serious exclusionary issues for many students, faculty and staff who live with disabilities, are immunocompromised, or live with those who are elderly, immunocompromised, unvaccinated or are otherwise at higher risk. 



This sudden announcement fundamentally changes the educational and work environment for vulnerable people and those with vulnerable family members, whereas leaving it in place would have had no such impact on anyone who is currently taking courses or working.  No one would suddenly need to drop a course in mid-March or seek a very sudden accommodation because the mask mandate remained unchanged, whereas dropping the mandate puts many people in that dilemma. The school system is retaining the mask mandate until early April.  If UVic did not feel able to follow UBC's example, although we do not know why they could not, at least some reasonable lead time would have been appreciated.  



As you are aware, the FA has been advocating, both through our representative on the University Safety Committee, and directly to the senior administration, that the mask mandate remain in place until the end of the exam period.  We hear that many students, staff and faculty are continuing to contract COVID.  We asked that we retain the mask mandate until the end of the exam period to help ensure a safe workplace and learning environment on campus, and to avoid the need for another online pivot during the exam period.  On Thursday afternoon we asked to know as soon as possible what the University's position was on this matter. Given our clearly stated position, we were asking that the University not immediately drop the mask mandate.



We now strongly urge the University to reconsider this very problematic decision.



We are very concerned about the impact of this sudden decision on our members and the university community as a whole.  We are also extremely frustrated that this decision once again reveals the University's unwillingness to consult with the FA on issues of major importance to the health and safety of our members. This decision may have had to be made quickly -- but the senior administration is aware that the FA leadership is very responsive to requests for consultation. I acknowledge that there have been times over the past two years where there has been serious engagement with the FA leadership on COVID-related matters.  The fact that such meaningful consultation can happen, makes it more jarring when there is no consultation at all.  



Particularly in the last six months, there have been a number of announcements about COVID related changes that impacted either our members' workload, their health and safety or both, with absolutely no consultation, let along meaningful consultation and engagement.  I am aware that this concern about lack of meaningful consultation with FAs regarding COVID related decisions is an issue for many FAs across Canada, and helps to explain the troubled labour relations environment in the postsecondary sector at this time. That does not make it acceptable at a university like UVic, that prides itself on its collegial nature.



Lack of consultation with the FA on matters of crucial importance to our members -- health and safety and workload -- increases the lack of trust and respect for the administration that has been growing among our membership for some time.



While we all hope that COVID is increasingly behind us, there is no guarantee.  Case numbers are currently rising in China, and Dr. Bonnie Henry says we may face further challenges in the fall.  On behalf of the FA, I am formally asking for a meeting with the senior administration to discuss both our request that the decision to immediately drop the mask mandate be reconsidered, and our serious concerns about lack of consultation.  We ask that at this meeting we come to an agreement to ensure consistent robust and meaningful consultation on issues of major importance to our members as we move forward.



I look forward to hearing from you on these matters, and to setting up a meeting to discuss them.



I will be sharing this message with our members, and I hope that I will be able to share a positive and meaningful response from the administration about these important issues.



Sincerely,
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Lynne Marks 

President, University of Victoria Faculty Association 
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Senate to discuss a motion to reinstate the mask mandate until the end of the exam period.
At this point, we have not heard whether the President will agree to an emergency Senate
meeting on this important matter.

I’'m aware that not all of our members see the need to retain the mask mandate at this time. But
given that this is an important health issue for many of our members and their families, we regret
the University’s decision and their refusal to reconsider.

All the very best,
Lynne

Lynne Marks

President and Chief Negotiator, University of Victoria Faculty Association http://www.uvicfa.ca/
Professor, Department of History
https://www.uvic.ca/humanities/history/people/faculty/markslynne.ph

University of Victoria

Victoria, B.C.

We recognize with respect the WSANEC (Saanich), Wyomilth (Esquimalt), and Lkwungen
(Songhees) peoples on whose territories the University of Victoria stands, and whose
relationships with this land remain profound today.

We acknowledge the devastation that government-created residential schools and Indian
hospitals has inflicted on the health and wellbeing of Indigenous peoples and the ongoing
effects of concentric trauma that continue to this day.
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